BOARD OF SELECTMEN MEETING MINUTES

TOWN OF EPPING, NEW HAMPSHIRE

Monday October 23, 2023
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ATTENDANCE

Chairman Joe Trombley, Vice-Chairman Tom Gauthier; Selectmen Bob Jordan, John Cody and Pamela Tibbetts. Town Administrator Jake T. Roger; Executive Secretary Joyce Blanchard.  

ENTER INTO NON-PUBLIC SESSION, RSA 91-A:3 II (b) hire (c) reputation

Motion by Chairman Trombley to enter into a non-public session in accordance with RSA 91-A:3 II  (b) hire (c) reputation.  Seconded by Selectman Jordan.  Motion carried 5-0.  Roll Call Vote; Selectmen Bob Jordan, Pam Tibbetts, John Cody, Tom Gauthier, and Joe Trombley all voting aye.

RECONVENE

Chairman Joe Trombley reconvened the public session at 7:00 PM.

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

SEAL NON-PUBLIC MINUTES

Motion by Selectman Gauthier to seal the non-public minutes of October 23, 2023.  Seconded by Selectman Tibbetts.  Motion carried 5-0.  Roll Call Vote; Selectmen Bob Jordan, Pam Tibbetts, John Cody, Tom Gauthier, and Joe Trombley all voting aye.

CONSENT CALENDAR
Minutes from the Selectmen October 10, 2023 meeting was submitted for approval.
Motion by Selectman Gauthier remove the Selectmen October 10, 2023 meeting minutes from the consent calendar.  Seconded by Selectman Cody.  Motion carried 5-0.
Motion by Selectman Gauthier to approve the Consent Calendar as amended.  Seconded by Selectman Tibbetts.  Motion carried 5-0.
Motion by Chairman Trombley to approve the Selectmen October 10, 2023 meeting minutes.  Seconded by Selectman Tibbetts.  Motion carried 4-0-1.  Selectmen Gauthier abstained.
DPW 

Request to hire David Cross as a full-time laborer/driver at $28 per hour + 4% COLA on 4/1/2024 was submitted for approval.

Motion by Selectman Jordan to approve hiring David Cross as a full-time laborer/driver at $28 per hour + 4% COLA on 4/1/2024.  Seconded by Selectman Gauthier.  Motion carried 5-0.
FIRE 

Resignation from Jesse Daniels on the Fire Department as of October 17, 2023 was submitted for approval.
Motion by Selectman Jordan to approve the resignation from Jesse Daniels on the Fire Department as of October 17, 2023.  Seconded by Selectman Gauthier.  Motion carried 5-0.
LETTER TO REPRESENTATIVES

Letter written by Town Administrator Jake Roger to the Town of Epping’s Representatives regarding adding an alternate to the Budget Committee (change to RSA 32) was submitted for approval.
Motion by Chairman Trombley to approve the letter to Representative Vallone and Representative Vose regarding an alternate to the Budget Committee (change to RSA 32) as amended.  Seconded by Selectman Jordan.  Motion carried 5-0.
DEED AGREEMENT

Culvert Maintenance Agreement between resident Steve and Kirsten Minnon and the Town of Epping to be recorded at the Rockingham Registry of Deeds was submitted for approval.
Motion by Chairman Trombley to approve the Culvert Maintenance Agreement between resident Steve and Kirsten Minnon and the Town of Epping.  Seconded by Selectman Jordan.  Motion carried 5-0.
BUDGET REVIEW

General Assistance, Planning Board, Zoning Board & Building Inspection Budgets were reviewed.  Selectmen Gauthier asked the Finance Director Lisa Fogg to gather new numbers for other health insurance policies.
Motion by Selectmen Jordan to increase the Building Inspector Budget maintenance line to $2,000.00 and the Mileage Reimbursement to $500 (increased of $400.00).  Seconded by Selectman Gauthier.  Motion carried 5-0.
DPW Director Dennis Koch and Road Supervisor David Reinhold reviewed the Highway Budget.  Chairman Trombley would like to lower the vacant positions for Drivers/Laborer’s to $28.00 an hour to start.
Motion by Chairman Trombley to rename Highway Admin to Town Engineering and lower the salary amount to $60,000 for 6 months.  Seconded by Selectman Jordan.  Motion carried 5-0.
Motion by Selectmen Cody to create a Town Engineering Onboarding line of $10,000.00 (to cover, desks, chair, computer etc.).  Seconded by Chairman Trombley.  Motion carried 5-0.
Motion by Chairman Trombley to add “one time” to the highway equipment rental line.  Seconded by Selectman Jordan.  Motion carried 5-0.
Motion by Selectman Gauthier to lower the highway equipment line to $34,000.00.  Seconded by Selectman Jordan.  Motion carried 5-0.
The 2024 Budget was reviewed for all departments.

Motion by Selectman Gauthier to remove the HR Audit and Salary Study from the budget.  Seconded by Selectman Tibbetts.  Motion carried 4-1-0.  Selectmen Cody voted nay.

Motion by Chairman Trombley to leave the HR Audit and Salary Study in the budget at $100.00 in each line.  Seconded by Selectman Cody.  Motion carried 5-0.
Motion by Selectman Gauthier to ask all Departments to review their budgets and reduce where possible.  Seconded by Selectman Jordan.  Motion carried 5-0.
Selectman Cody reviewed a pay matrix/pay structure he created to map out every possibility for the Fire Department regarding part time, permanent part time and full-time employees with employee’s level of certificates.  Administrative Assistant Brenda Silva will use the matrix to create a budget number for the Fire Department salary line.

ADMINISTRATOR’S REPORT

Town Administrator Jake Roger
Town Administrator Jake Roger reported the new door has been installed at the Fire Exit.  He is having a quote for an awning outside the Planning and Building Department and will include this exit also.
Town Administrator Jake Roger reminded those at home that you will receive a better video if you watch the meetings on Roku.  That is a better option for now.  Hopefully the new fiber service will enhance viewing at home.
Town Administrator Jake Roger stated the event schedule discussed for Sig Sauer on Exeter Road next year will come under the Planning Board purview. 
Town Administrator Jake Roger announced the “Employee Holiday Party” will be on December 15th and the Town Hall will close at noon.
INDIVIDUAL SELECTMEN REPORTS
Selectman Tom Gauthier

No Report
Selectman Pam Tibbetts

Selectman Tibbett made the last announcement for the Block Party this Saturday.  Selectman Tibbetts asked for guests to please cross the road where the crossing guard is.  This is to keep the roads clear and for safety purposes.  Dogs need to be on a leash but she’d rather them stay at home as there will be lots of noise and entertainment.  Lots of appreciation goes to the Fire and Police Departments for all their help.
Selectman John Cody
Selectman Cody would like the town permits, various fee’s and impact fee’s reviewed.  They should be competitive with other towns.
Selectman Cody remarked the town should have a grant writer to apply for grants.  
Selectman Bob Jordan

Selectman Jordan is concerned that residents should be wearing reflective clothing on the roads as dusk is earlier and visibility is harder.  It gets dark at 4 PM now.
Chairman Joe Trombley

Chairman Trombley stated there is a Budget Committee meeting this Wednesday.
Chairman Trombley told residents Trick or Treat is next Tuesday, 5PM – 7PM.
ADJOURN

Motion by Selectman Gauthier to adjourn.  Seconded by Selectman Cody. Motion carried 5-0.  Roll Call Vote; Selectmen Gauthier, Jordan, Tibbetts, Cody and Trombley all voting aye.

Meeting adjourned at 9:58 PM.

Respectfully Submitted:

Joyce Blanchard
Executive Secretary
_______________________________

Joe Trombley, Chairman
_______________________________

Tom Gauthier, Vice-Chairman
_______________________________

Bob Jordan, Selectman
_______________________________

John Cody, Selectmen

_______________________________

Pam Tibbetts, Selectman
Dated:   October 30, 2023
BOS October 23, 2023
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